REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

OCTOBER 16, 2012

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on October 16, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey.


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held at on October 16, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey,  pursuant to notice sent to each board member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Mrs. Linda Gaglione,  Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis Perkins (President) and Mrs. Judy Salazar

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:
None      


Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Mrs. McNeil led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.

The secretary read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act”, a copy of which is on file in the office of the secretary.
COMMUNICATION
REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – ROMERO


Laurie Romero, English TEACHER AT Union High School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period September 6th through October 17th, 2012.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION – HALADY


Rosemarie Halady, cafeteria/playground assistant at Battle Hill School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective September 21, 2012.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – HERNANDEZ


Judith Hernandez, cafeteria/playground assistant at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective September 18, 2012.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – ROSS


Natalia Ross, part-time bus assistant, submitted a letter of resignation, effective September 19, 2012.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – AROMOEARAN


Victoria Aromoearan, cafeteria/playground assistant at Franklin School, submitted a letter, effective immediately.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – DUERR


Kathy Duerr, teacher at Washington School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave for the period October 16, 2012 through January 18, 2013.
REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – STYPULKOWSKI


Eliza Stypulkowski, AAP teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period December 10, 2012 through March 20, 2013.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – CALDAROLA


Anne Marie Caldarola, art teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave from Anne Marie Caldarola, art teacher at Burnet Middle School, for the period November 12th through November 25th, 2012.

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Presentation of 2011-2012 Vandalism and Violence Report - 
Dr. Martin said that it was his duty to report to the public the Violence and Vandalism statistics for the second half of last school year.  He said that the State of New Jersey asks districts to report on the first half of the year, which he did in the middle of the school year last year and now he would report the second half of the school year.  Dr. Martin said distributed a report to all board members and a copy of same is attached to these minutes and reported as follows:  

(a) Count of Incidents by Reporting Category:   Violence – 108; Vandalism – 2; Weapons – 2; Substance Abuse – 6;  Unduplicated Total – 118.  

(b) Cost of Vandalism:  Incidents involving cost to district- 0.  

(c) Actions taken:  Police notified with no complaint – 1; Police notified, complaint filed – 4; In-School suspension – 0; Out-of-School suspension – 125; Expulsion, Unilateral Removals, Removal by ALJ – 0.  

(d) Offenders and victims:  Student Offenders – 136; Student Victims – 75; Student Personnel Victims – 3; Student Victims of Violent Criminal Offense – 0.  

(e) Program provided upon disciplinary action:  Assignments, Instruction and/or support services – 79; In-District program – 0; Home Assignment, Home Instruction- 81; Out-of-District program – 0. 


Dr. Martin submitted this information to the board’s attention and he asked if anyone had any questions.  


Mr. Nufrio said that the data is important to see and he asked if it was possible to categorize this information by school so that the board can have a better understanding as to what is going on in each individual school. Mr. Damato said that the statistics are put together in this report in the aggregate but he believed that they are reported by school.  He did not know if Dr. Martin had the breakdown of school incidents with him tonight.  Mr. Damato said he did not see why that information could not be supplied to the board.  Mr. Nufrio said that he thought it was important that everyone knows the conditions and situations that presently occur or don’t occur.  He said that the district will then be cognizant of what measures the board may be taking to reduce those numbers.  Dr. Martin said that he could come back next month and report a breakdown school by school.  Mr. Perkins asked if any action was required by the board on this.  Mr. Damato said that he was not sure what was required under NJQSAC but he believed in the past, the board must adopt the Violence and Vandalism Report by resolution.  He said that he thought this was required under NJQSAC.  Mr. Damato said that it is listed on the agenda under E-3.     

Report of District Student Data – Dr. Martin said that he would give a report his annual report of standardized test scores to the board and the public.  He said that the first set of statistics deals with grade one.  Dr. Martin said that kindergarten, grade one and grade two do not need to take standardized tests by law.  He said that grade three through grade eleven there are standardized tests that are given each spring; they are called the ASK (Assessment of Student Knowledge) tests.  Dr. Martin said that these are State standardized tests.  He said that in Union, first graders take a reading standardized test called NJPASS, which is very similar to the ASK test; the reason for this is two-fold, it gives the district information regarding each student (strengths and weaknesses) but also to help students to prepare for taking standardized tests.  Dr. Martin said that the district uses it’s in district proficiency tests as the mathematics portion of the standardized test for grade one under assessments associated with the GoMath program.  He said that preschool, kindergarten and grade one faculty does an excellent job in getting the students “out of the gate” in good fashion.  Dr. Martin said that in grade two, the district begins to see some students beginning to struggle.  He said that as time goes on the work gets a little more difficult and the numbers begin to “dip” a little bit but the district take the information back to the faculty so that they can get an idea of where students need additional help.  Dr. Martin said that he would report school by school and grade by grade.  A copy of those statistics is attached to these minutes.


Dr. Martin asked if there were any questions regarding the test scores.  Mr. Nufrio commented on how other districts have been challenged by the same challenges that the State has dictated and mandated to all districts.  He said that language arts and mathematics are the main two disciplines that everything else is gauged by.  Mr. Nufrio said as a former educator, these are, regardless of the fact that the State is focusing on test scores, these are the two disciplines that the district should be seeing improvements in year by year.  He asked Dr. Martin what he, as the educational leader doing to assure the community that the district will address the areas of deficiencies with absolute precision and surgical manner because there are reasons why these scores seem to drop and increase in some schools and not in others.  Dr. Martin said that this is a vitally important question. He said that the first area was a disaggregation of the data.  Dr. Martin said that each student who take the test get a full report that faculty, administrators and parents can take a look at and it really gives a detailed analysis of what the student knew and did well on as well as what the student did not know on each of the tests. He said that it is the job of the district as educators to take each and every test from each and every student and disaggregate the data to look for areas that the district has to address for each student.  Dr. Martin thought that a big answer to the question is individualized instruction for the youngsters so that if the student has a weakness it has to be addressed.  He said that differentiated instruction within the classroom is the answer.  Dr. Martin said that the classroom teacher has to be able to differentiate instruction so that deficiencies are addressed.  
Dr. Martin said that the district has a mid-year proficiency test on all grade levels and this is an in-district test that is taken very seriously and is given under regular standardized testing conditions and the results are also analyzed.  Dr. Martin said that the results of these tests gives the district an indication at the end of January, half way through the school year,  how the students are doing; who is progressing and who is not.  He said that before the district goes into the next round of standardized testing, the ASK or the HSPA, the district stops everything and does an in-house, benchmark assessment to give the district data.  Dr. Martin said that the data that is accrued midway through the year can be used to adjust instruction if students are still not getting a certain topic before the State standardized tests are administered.  He said that it was his understanding that on the elementary school level the district is implementing another test which will be administered in the fall so that even before the mid-year proficiency tests are given the district will be able to begin to look at the benchmarks and how stud

Dr. Martin said that on top of all of this the real education happens in the classroom each and every day and that is in the hands of the district’s teachers and that is why visiting classrooms and evaluating day-to-day instruction is vital.   Dr. Martin said that there are also other programs in the district where, for instance, all students read six chapter books; take “dip stick” quizzes on their reading on a daily basis and then have to write an essay at the end of reading each book.  He said that the district saw an “overall” jump in performance on language arts tests when that program was put in place and he was a great believer in that.  Dr. Martin said that he was also a great believer in old fashioned “bees”; math, spelling and grammar bees are held at the elementary schools on a regular basis.  He thought that it did not hurt students to have the component of “memorization of facts” so that they have facts at their fingertips.  Dr. Martin said that there are numerous other programs that the district has in place in an effort to continually help student prepare for the State standardized tests. 


Mr. Nufrio said that Dr. Martin addressed numerous areas, especially differentiated instruction, which is one of the key areas that the district should be absolutely certain that all schools are in fact applying.  He said that he thought Dr. Martin and all instructional leaders in the district should be insuring that all this will be done.  Mr. Nufrio said only then will the district see the true progression and growth that it should be seeing.  Dr. Martin said that the district does take this very seriously and his eyes are on the scores and he said that he also speaks for Mrs. Moutis, Mr. Tatum and Dr. Lishak.  Dr. Martin said that there are also afterschool programs for students and there are also numerous teachers who come in before school and give up their lunch period day after day to sit with students and work on deficiencies.  He said that there is also Saturday Academy are also programs that for the past two years where students have come in for ten (10) Saturdays in a row; he said that there were approximately 400 students who attended the Saturday Academy last year.  Dr. Martin said that Saturday Academy provides two hours of math and language arts instruction to those students who attend.  He said that there is also a Middle School Academy where students come in before and stay after the regular school day; there are approximately 180 students presently attending that academy.  Dr. Martin said that there are also additional math classes are offered including PSAT math courses in preparation for the PSATs that all students take in the tenth grade.  He said that students are also reading an additional novel.  Dr. Martin said that all of these efforts speak to the fact that the district is taking this seriously and there is a continual push and drive to better students.

Dr. Martin reported on attendance for the month of September.  He said that overall student attendance was 97.2% and overall staff attendance was 96.8%.  Dr. Martin said that he appreciated the parents’ efforts to get their students to school on time every day as this has an impact on student achievement.  


Dr. Martin said that on Saturday, October 13th the Union High School Marching Band competed in the Yamaha Cup Marching Band Competition at the MetLife Arena in Rutherford, New Jersey.  He said that the competition featured 31 of the premier marching bands in the tri-state area.  Dr. Martin said that Union High School placed first overall in group 4A with a combined score of 85.88 and also captured caption awards in the categories of Best Music, Best Visual Performance and Best Effect.  He congratulated Laura Muller, the marching band staff, the students and participating parents on this tremendous achievement. 


Dr. Martin said that Jamari Bogan, a student at Union High School  
broke the Union High School All-Time  Football Rushing Record with 4,099 yards.  He said that on behalf of all of Jamari’s teachers and staff that work with him, he is not only an outstanding athlete but an outstanding student who has a terrific personality.  Dr. Martin congratulated him on this achievement.


Dr. Martin said that October 23rd has been designated as Students in Government Day.  He said that twelve students from Union High School will be going to Town Hall to spend the day with municipal officials and the Township Committee learning about local government.  Dr. Martin said that the purpose of the day is to allow students to get a better understanding and knowledge of how local government works.  He said that the Township Committee reached out to him and invited students to participate in this program.  Dr. Martin said that in addition, the regular Township Committee Meeting will be held at 1 p.m. instead of 8 p.m. on that day so that students can participate with committee members and actually vote on items on the agenda.  He said that this meeting will also be televised.  Dr. Martin thanked Mayor Florio, the entire Township Committee and Ron Manzella, the Township Administrator for putting this program together.  Dr. Martin said that the President and the Vice President of each of the four classes at Union High School and the also the four Student Council Officers will be the students that will be attending the Students in Government Day.  He said that the students will come back to the high school and turnkey their experiences to their fellow students so that this experience enriches all students at the high school as far as an understanding of local government.  Dr. Martin said that the Township Committee members and the Mayor have also suggested that they come to the high school and meet with larger groups of students as the lesson in local government is taught.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA


Mrs. Lipstein, President of the Township of Union Education Foundation, said that it was always a pleasure for her to address the board with good news.  She wanted to comment on resolution O-7 which lists over $15,000 worth of materials that have been donated in connection with nine grants to teachers in the district for the 2012-2013 school year by the Education Foundation.  Mrs. Lipstein said that by the time the year is finished, the Foundation will have donated materials over $17,000.  She said that she knows that the teachers and their students appreciate what the Foundation donates and that the community as a whole appreciates what the Foundation does.  Mrs. Lipstein said that this is evidenced by the successful sale of “bricks” being sold for the Walkway of Honor which is adjacent to the main entrance of Union High School on North Third Street.  She said that the Foundation has sold so many bricks that the Walkway has turned into a patio which is approximately 10 feet square; there will also be two benches installed on the patio so that members of the public can sit and enjoy the space.  Mrs. Lipstein said that bricks are still available for purchase through the Foundation’s link on the district’s website.  She said that the dedication of the Walkway will be on Thursday, November 1st at 4 p.m.  Mrs. Lipstein thanked the members of the community who purchased bricks. 

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE:


Moved by Mrs. McNeil, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolutions be adopted:

E-1.
APPROVE LIST OF STUDENTS REMOVED FROM THE ROLLS


That approval be given to approve the list of students removed from the rolls who are not domiciled in this school district [nine (9) students for the period September 1 through September 30, 2012] a total of nine (9) students for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

E-2.
AMEND LIST OF OUT-OF-DISTRICT SENT AND RECEIVED ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENTS


That the Board amend the 2012-2013 out-of-district sent and received atypical student placement and tuition lists will be approved in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes. 

E-3.
ACCEPT VANDALISM AND VIOLENCE REPORT – 2011-2012


That the board accept the Vandalism and Violence Report for the 2011-2012 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
E-4.
APPROVE BURNET MIDDLE SCHOOL SAFETY PLAN


That the board approve Burnet Middle School Safety Plan in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
E-5.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HIB CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB) conclusions for the period September 6th through October 4th, 2012.

E-6.
PROCLAIM OCTOBER 2012 – INTERNATIONAL ALPHA DELTA KAPPA MONTH


That the board proclaim the month of October, 2012 as International Alpha Delta Kappa Month in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-7.
APPROVE SECONDARY CURRICULUM FOR 2012-2013


That the board approve 2012-2013 Secondary Curriculum in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
E-8.
APPROVE TOWNSHIP OF UNION TITLE I DISTRICT WIDE PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT POLICY


That the board approve Township of Union Title I District-Wide Parental Involvement Policy in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-9.
APPROVE PROCEDURES FOR HOME INSTRUCTION


That the board approve Procedures for Home Instruction pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:16-10.1, 10.2 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-10.
APPROVE SCHOOL NURSING SERVICE PLAN FOR 2012-2013


That the board approve 2012-2013 School Nursing Service Plan in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-11.
APPROVE DISTRICT PHYSICIAN’S STANDING ORDERS FOR 2012-2013


That the board approve 2012-2013 District Physician’s Standing Orders in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-12.
APPROVE ESTABLISHMENT OF IN-CLASS RESOURCE SUPPORT/ REPLACEMENT PROGRAM – UNION HIGH SCHOOL


That the board approve the establishment of the following in-class resource support/replacement program at Union High School - WL043I  ICR - effective October 23, 2012 in accordance with the information in the hands of each board. 
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE:


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that resolutions F-1 through F-6 be adopted:

F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated September 30th, 2012 be accepted.  

F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated September 30th, 2012 be accepted.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(d), I certify that as of September 30th, 2012 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1.



____________________
            _____________________



 JAMES J. DAMATO                        DATED

Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(e), we certify that as of September 30th 2012 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13(b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year.  This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.
F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-5.
APPROVE CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 AND 18A:18A-10(a) 

That the Board approve the following contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5  and 18A:18A-10(a) and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-6.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF  N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) 


That the board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes:  (a) Township of Union Board of Education - $11,000 – collected book fine money – Union High School;  (b) Burmax - $3,261.75 – Cosmetology student kits – Union High School;  (c) Pine Forest Camp – $16,340 - marching band camp – Union High School; (d)  NJSIAA - $11,500 – State Wrestling tournament during the week of February 26, 2013 – Union High School Athletics;(e) UCIAC- $4,000- County Wrestling tournament during the week of January 15, 2013.
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that resolution F-7 be adopted:
F-7.
APPROVE DISTRICT WIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7  AND BOARD POLICY FILE CODE 6471 


That the Board approve district wide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of  N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Galante 


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that resolutions F-8 through F-15 be adopted:

F-8.
PRE APPROVE DISTRICT WIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 


That the Board pre-approve district-wide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-9.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF FY13 NO CHILD LEFT BEHIND (NCLB) GRANT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION


That the Board approve submission of FY13 No Child Left Behind (NCLB) Grant to the New Jersey Department of Education in the following amounts and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes:



Title I:

$     785,162


Title IIA:
$     181,077


Title III:
$       49,095


TOTAL

$  1,015,334
F-10.
APPROVE NEW JERSEY NONPUBLIC TECHNOLOGY INITIATIVE PROGRAM AGREEMENT – UNION COUNTY EDUCATIONAL SERVICES COMMISSION


That the Board approve 2012-2013 New Jersey Nonpublic Technology Initiative Program Agreement with Union County Educational Services Commission in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-11.
APPROVE COMPREHENSIVE MAINTENANCE PLAN REPORT


That the Board approve Comprehensive Maintenance Plan Report (Actual FY12, Budgeted FY13 and Planned FY14) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-12
APPROVE ANNUAL MAINTENANCE BUDGET AMOUNT WORKSHEET PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 6A:26A 


That the Board approve Annual Maintenance Budget Amount Worksheet pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:26A in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-13.
ACCEPT ALLOCATIONS FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES EDUCATION IMPROVEMENT ACT (IDEA) OF 2013


That the Board accept allocations for Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2013 (IDEA) as follows:  (a) Basic - $1,880,809 and (b) Preschool - $56,135.

F-14.
ACCEPT ERIC NORTH 2012-2013 SAFETY GRANT FUNDS


That the Board accept $36,304 which represents ERIC North 2012-2013 Safety Grant funds from New Jersey School Boards Association Insurance Group.

F-15.
ACCEPT DONATION FROM NJ STATE COUNCIL KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS


That the Board accept donation from NJ State Council Knights of Columbus in the amount of $2,000 for use by John Olivio’s students for their annual holiday party.
DISCUSSION:


None

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the following resolutions be adopted:

O-1.
APPROVE BUS EMERGENCY EVACUATION AND SECURITY DRILL REPORTS PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 6A:17-11.2

That pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:17-11.2 the board approve the following bus emergency evacuation and security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-2.
APPROVE PORTUGUESE SCHOOL, INC. OF UNION, NEW JERSEY TO CONDUCT CLASSES – 2012-2013


That the board approve the Portuguese School, Inc. of Union, New Jersey to conduct classes in three (3)  classrooms  at  Burnet  Middle  School  beginning  September 25th, 2012 and continuing through the 2012-2013 school year every Tuesday and Thursday from 4:30 to 6:30 p.m.  The cost for the year will be $9,500 and the Portuguese School will be required to adhere to all general permit requirements.
O-3.
APPROVE CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE NO. 1 – PATOCK CONSTRUCTION COMPANY


That the board approve Construction Change Directive No. 1 to Patock Construction Company, 43 Gilbert Street North, Tinton Falls, NJ to supply all labor and material required to route boiler breeching in an amount not to exceed $10,549.62 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-4.
APPROVE CONSTRUCTION CHANGE DIRECTIVE NO. 2 – PATOCK CONSTRUCTION COMPANY


That the board approve Construction Change Directive No. 2 to Patock Construction Company, 43 Gilbert Street North, Tinton Falls, NJ to supply all labor and material required to route areaway drain to street in an amount not to exceed $8,730.12 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-5.
APPROVE ADVERTISEMENT OF SALE OF EQUIPMENT


That the board approve advertisement of sale of equipment which is deemed no longer serviceable in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
O-6.
APPROVE CHANGE ORDER #8 – PATOCK CONSTRUCTION COMPANY


That the board approve Change Order #8 from Patock Construction Company, 43 Gilbert Street North, Tinton Falls, NJ 07701 in connection with Addition/Alterations to Central-Five/Jefferson School (a) to furnish and install new roof blocking on the existing parapets to replace the existing blocking which is deteriorated in an additional amount of $8,388.66; (b) to install new anchor bolds at the existing roof parapet in an additional amount of $2,188; (c) for Pull Test for the existing roof concrete substrate in an additional amount of $192.59; (d) to furnish and install 16 ga. Galvanized plates over the unsound areas of the existing roofing substrate in an additional amount of $55,882.42; (e) to reduce the Project Contingency Allowance by $66,651.67 which leaves $753,514.11 in the allowance in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

O-7.
ACCEPT DONATIONS FROM TOWNSHIP OF UNION EDUCATION FOUNDATION FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board accept donations from the Township of Union Education Foundation for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Arminio said that he knew it was unforeseeable, but the district has had a lot of change orders in connection with the Central-Five/Jefferson School project.  He wanted to know if there was a “sign” that these change orders would start to decrease and there will be a sizeable amount left in the contingency at the end of this project.  Mr. Damato said that he hoped that there will be a large amount of contingency funds left over.  He said that at the last few job meetings, it has been discussed that most of the unforeseen things have been resolved.  Mr. Damato said that the new addition is up and 90% of the windows have been installed.  He said that the outside has been sealed up and sheet rocking on the interior is being done. Mr. Damato said that there were some changes with the boiler and mechanicals.  He said there were some changes with the roof because there were things on the roof that were not anticipated.  Mr. Damato said that he hoped a bulk of the contingency will be left over so that the purchase of new furniture for the building can be paid for out of those funds.  

Mrs. McNeil thanked the Township of Union Education Foundation for continuing to support the teachers and students in the district.  


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:


Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Arminio that resolutions P-1 through P-14 be adopted:  
P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACITONS


That personnel actions be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the board amend list of Substitute/Home Instruction List, Substitute Custodians, Substitute Cafeteria/Playground Assistants, Classroom Assistants and Secretaries for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-3.
APPROVE DIVISION OF YOUTH AND FAMILY SERVICES (DYFS) LIAISON FOR 2012-2013 – TATUM


That the board approve Gregory Tatum, Assistant Superintendent as Division of Youth and Family Services (DYFS) Liaison for the 2012-2013 school year, at not additional cost to the Board.
P-4.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation as follows:  (a) Rosemarie Halady, cafeteria/playground assistant at Battle Hill School, effective September 21, 2012; (b) Judith Hernandez, cafeteria/ playground  assistant  at  Hannah  Caldwell School, effective September 18, 2012; (c) Natalia Ross, part time bus assistant, effective September 19, 2012 
P-5.
APPROVE LEAVES FOR STAFF


That the board approve leaves for the following staff: (a) Laurie Romero, English teacher at Union High School, unpaid family leave for the period September 6th through October 17th, 2012; (b) Kathy Duerr, teacher at Washington School, unpaid family leave for the period October 16, 2012 through January 18, 2013; (c) Eliza Stypulkowski, AAP teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period December 10, 2012 through March 20, 2013; (d) Anne Marie Caldarola, art teacher at Burnet Middle School for the period November 12th through November 25th, 2012.
P-6.
APPROVE STAFF TO CONDUCT PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT


That the board approve staff to conduct Professional Development sessions on November 6, 2012 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-7.
APPROVE I&RS TEAMS FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR


That the board approve I&RS Teams for the 2012-2013 school year in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-8.
APPROVE REPLACEMENT STAFF TO CONDUCT FAMILY MATH


That the board approve Carolyn Schefter in place of Nicole Ahern to conduct two Family Math sessions at a rate of $500 per session or not to exceed $1,000.

P-9.
APPROVE CERTIFIED TEACHER TO PROVIDE HOME INSTRUCTION FOR 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR – VIGGIANO


That the board approve Amanda Viggiano, certified teacher, to provide home instruction to district homebound students at a rate of $38.25 per hour for the 2012-2013 school year.

P-10.
APPROVE 2012-2013 ASSIGNMENT PLAN FOR CERTIFIED AND NON-CERTIFIED NURSES


That the board approve 2012-2013 Assignment Plan for certified and non-certified nurses in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-11.
APPROVE SALARY ADJUSTMENT FOR EMPLOYEE #11574


That the board approve salary adjustment for employee #11574 from Class III, Step 1 ($54,815) to Class IV, Step 1 ($58,948) effective September 1, 2012 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-12.
APPROVE MASTER TECHNICIANS AND ASSISTANT TECHNICIANS


That the board approve Master Technicians ($20 per hour) and Assistant Technicians ($10 per hour) for the 2012-2013 school year at a rate of no to exceed 200 hours per semester:  



Master Technicians



Assistant Technicians



James Mosser



James Mosser



Laura Muller




Laura Muller



Dan Ozminkowski



Dan Ozminkowski



Scott Aronow




Jennifer Williams









Melissa Abbate









Diane Esquivel









Karen Criss
P-13.
APPROVE TITLE I TUTORS FOR BURNET MIDDLE SCHOOL AND UNION HIGH SCHOOL


That the board approve Title I tutors for Burnet Middle School and Union High School at a rate of $38.25 per hour in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-14.
APPROVE JOB DESCRIPTION – SUBSTITUTE SECRETARY


That the board approve job description for Substitute Secretary in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


Mr. Nufrio asked for clarification on resolution P-12.  He asked why some of the individuals listed as Master Technicians and as Assistant Technicians.  Dr. Lishak said that on the days when say James Moesser is acting as the Master Technician, he has an assistant working with him.  She said that Mr. Moesser will never be paid on the same day as the Master Technician and as an Assistant Technician; someone takes the lead role.  Mr. Nufrio asked if this is because the district lacks Technicians.  Dr. Lishak said that this only gives an option for making sure there is always coverage.   


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED


Mr. Galante commented that resolution P-15 was being pulled from this agenda and would be voted on at a later meeting.

P-15.  APPROVE DISMISSAL OF EMPLOYEE #10559


That the board approve dismissal of employee #10559 effective immediately. Employee will be paid for sixty (60) days as per contract that Union Township Education Association (U.T.E.A.) has with the Board of Education.

GRIEVANCE/NEGOTIATIONS COMMITTEE:

Mr. Perkins expressed his personal thanks to Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Layden for their work in connection with negotiations with the Union Township Education Association (U.T.E.A.).  He also thanked the U.T.E.A. negotiating team who were very cordial while they protected the interests of the membership.  Mr. Perkins said that we bargained hard but had a lot of smiles on all faces and everyone still respects each other. Mr. Nufrio said that accolades should also go to the new President of the U.T.E.A. who really worked tirelessly to try to find a happy meeting ground for everyone and was receptive to many of the recommendations that came from the Board’s negotiation team.   


Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Layden that the following resolution be adopted:

G-1.  APPROVE MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT – UNION TOWNSHIP EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (U.T.E.A.)


That the board approve the Memorandum of Agreement which amends and modifies the Collective Bargaining Agreement with the Union Township Education Association (U.T.E.A.) for the period September 1, 2012 to August 31, 2014 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Mr. Arminio, Mr. Galante and Mrs. McNeil 










MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Salazar that the board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio congratulated the marching band for coming in first place at the Yamaha Cup Competition.  He said that everyone knows what a wonderful job they do.  


Mr. Arminio also congratulated Jumari Bogan.  He said that he still has one year to play at Union High School and to add on to his record. 


Mr. Arminio said that the board recognized the Alpha Delta Kappa organization in town but in the backup material there is a certificate that the Board recognizes their International Alpha Delta Kappa month in October.  He said that they do wonderful, charitable work for less fortunate individuals not only in Union but also in the local area.  


Mr. Arminio said that a few weeks ago the Washington School PTA had an ice cream social and he wanted to recognize the PTA for a wonderful event where all students along with their parents came and met with teachers in an informal setting. He congratulated the teachers for giving of their own time at night for this event.
NEW BUSINESS

None

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Ms. Johnson had a comment about the district’s transportation department and aides “bullying” students on the bus before something begins to happen.  She said that children are entitled to an education in a healthy and safe environment.  Ms. Johnson said that the individuals who interfere with maintaining a safe environment must be addressed, corrected or when necessary removed for the district to maintain an appropriate educational setting.  She asked why she was refused viewing a security tape involving an incident which involved her child and another student.  Mr. Perkins said that if Ms. Johnson wished to address a specific incident, it may not be done in the public setting of a board meeting.  He said that Ms. Johnson should consult with Dr. Martin and Mr. Damato about anything that refers to a specific incident and the behavior of a specific student or student records. Dr. Martin said that he would be happy to speak to Ms. Johnson after the meeting. 

Mrs. Lipstein questioned resolution F-14.  She wanted to know what ERIC North was, what the safety grant funds would be used for and if New Jersey School Boards Association Insurance Group was the company that the district purchased insurance from.   Mr. Damato said that ERIC North is a sub-fund of New Jersey School Boards Association Insurance Group.  He said that the district purchases insurance through ERIC North for workers’ compensation.  Mr. Damato said that many districts belong to that sub-fund which is really a “pool” and by belonging to that “pool” and by purchasing insurance through them, the “pool” makes grants available to school districts for safety and security measures.  He said that in the past, the district has used these funds to pay for cameras, wiring, camera technology, radios and things of that nature.  He said that this year, a portion of the funds were used for “anti-bullying”.  Mr. Damato said that he had written and applied for this grant for the past five years or so and over that time the district has received approximately $150,000.  He said that he was informed at the last meeting he attended at ERIC North that their reserves have now gotten to the point where they will not be offering grants for the 2012-2013 school year.  Mr. Damato said that it was very disappointing for him and all the school districts because the money is always put to very good use.  He thought in the future, if the district still belongs to ERIC North, they will make grants available again.  Mrs. Lipstein wanted to know if she could see what the grant says and where the money is going to be spent.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Ardito is the person in charge of directing the purchase of equipment and supplies for the grant.  He said that Mr. Ardito is the Director of Security in the district and this year he did not receive $10,000 of the total amount of the grant because it was designed to be split between Burnet and Kawameeh Middle Schools to be used for “anti-bullying” programs.


Mrs. Lipstein said that she was not present at the ceremony where students were honored for getting a perfect score on the NJASK and she knew there were quite a few of them because she saw them leaving this evening.  She congratulated all of those students.  Mrs. Lipstein said that she knew there was a program held in March which served to help parents to learn how to assist their children in taking the NJASK test.  She said that it was extremely successful in the number of parents and children that attended.  Mrs. Lipstein said that unless you looked at the names of the parents who attended and the names of children who got perfect scores, you would not know how productive that program was but because it involved parents and children working together, it fits into the criteria of the mission of getting parents and children together.  She said that however it happened, she certainly thought it would be well worth doing again prior to the testing this year and hopefully doing it sooner than it was done last year.  Mrs. Lipstein said that the board needed to realize that this type of program is nothing but helpful to the parents and children in the district.  

Ms. Sharp, the chairperson of the U.T.E.A. negotiations committee, thanked the board members for their many hours of hard work towards the settlement of the contract.  She said that she felt the settlement was a combination of the willingness of the U.T.E.A.’s whole team and the board’s whole team that brought about the successful agreement.  Mr. Perkins said he agreed and any implication that it was not was inadvertent he was sure.  Ms. Sharp said that is how it is being taken.   Mr. Nufrio said it was not intended to simply identify one individual as Mr. Perkins had already extended the compliments on behalf of the board for the entire team.  He said that the purpose of his statement was to recognize the leadership of Mr. Capodice in unifying the committee in bringing everything to the middle and now there is a contract. Mrs. Gaglione said that when the board goes through negotiations, there are some nights that the meetings ran from 4 p.m. to 1 a.m.  She said that the groups went back and forth at the table to come up with an agreement.  Mrs. Gaglione said that there was a lot of work on both sides to come to a settlement.  She said understanding how the economy is now and the fiscal restraints, negotiations are not always an easy procedure and she was pleased that the parties were able to come to an agreement.  


Ms. Gaskins asked Dr. Martin about his ideas regarding improvements in education.  She wanted to know if there are any statistics which indicate that there is actually improvement to students who are involved in the AAP program.  Dr. Martin said that AAP is the district’s basic skills program and students who qualify for this program are in need of assistance or reinforcement as shown by standardized test scores and other measures.  He said that the district does have statistics because the district knows which students are enrolled in the AAP program and those who have exited AAP because their scores have improved.  Dr. Martin said he did not have the statistics with him tonight.  Dr. Lishak said that she had statistics but she also did not have them with her either.  She said that if Ms. Gaskins called her office, she would be happy to share the secondary statistics or Mrs. Moutis can supply the elementary statistics by building.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if Ms. Gaskins wanted to know if a child leaves the AAP program, was there someone keeping a check on the student’s progress.  Mrs. Gaskins wanted to know if AAP was really improving the student’s performance overall.  Mrs. Gaglione said that usually the AAP teachers have a chart which keeps track of student progress through a computer program.  She said that she felt that the district should be monitoring the AAP students not just when they are in the AAP program but also after they exit the program to verify their progress.  Mr. Tatum said that one of the issues that needs to be addressed when you speak about AAP is the fact that the district is leaning toward a more inclusive environment just the way the classroom is structured.  He said that there is a tendency to move away from the old “pull out” where students are missing their regular instruction and leaning more toward students staying in the class with an additional pair of hands so that there are two teachers assisting those students whose needs are identified by deficiency.  Mr. Tatum said that when you talk about the idea of “statistics”, part of the AAP program really is to monitor very closely, especially those schools that are receiving Title I funds, student progress on a yearly basis.  He said that part of the district’s inspections, the State is looking to see that student progress is being made.   Mr. Tatum said that the trend is to lean more toward an environment are not separate and apart but included in the mainstream so that they are getting the same instruction but  additional support of what the classroom teacher is teaching and in some case both teachers having the leadership role in the classroom; it is more of a co-teaching rather than a separate program.
MOTION TO ADJOURN

There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. McNeil that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins 


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None 


MOTION WAS CARRIED






Respectfully submitted






JAMES J. DAMATO
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